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NORTH OGDEN CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES  1 
 2 

April 26, 2011 3 
 4 
The North Ogden City Council convened in regular session on April 26, 2011 at 5:30 p.m. in the North 5 
Ogden City Council Chambers, 505 East 2600 North.  Notice of time, place and agenda of the meeting 6 
was delivered to each member of the City Council, posted on the bulletin board at the municipal office 7 
and posted to the Utah State Website on April 19, 2011. Notice of the annual meeting schedule was 8 
published in the Standard-Examiner on January 1, 2011. 9 
 10 
PRESENT: Richard G. Harris Mayor 11 
 Wade Bigler Council Member 12 
 Ron Flamm Council Member 13 
 Carl Turner Council Member 14 
 15 
STAFF PRESENT: Annette Spendlove City Recorder/HR Director 16 
 Dave Carlson City Attorney 17 
 Debbie Cardenas Finance Director/Acting City Manager 18 
 Craig Barker Community Development Director 19 
 Julia LaSeure Deputy City Recorder 20 
 Dave Nordquist Community Services Director 21 
 Mel Blanchard Public Works Director 22 
 Scott Felter Public Works Maintenance Supervisor 23 
  24 
EXCUSED: Martha Harris Council Member 25 
 Brent Taylor Council Member 26 
 Edward O. Dickie III City Manager 27 
 28 
VISITORS: Charles Crippen Chukwuma Uzoh 29 
 Bob Christofferson Dale Swenson 30 
 Don Lee Gwen Lee 31 
 Tom Baguley Jim Suhr 32 
 Melanie Barker Joel Grasmeyer 33 
 Aaron Christensen Dave Hulme 34 
 Charles Lindquist Royce Richards 35 
 Rachel Trotter Lisa Payne 36 
 Dan White Bud Hardy 37 
 Scott Wilding Kirk Allred 38 
 Brian Bott Stan Kippen 39 
      40 
WELCOME  41 
 42 
Mayor Harris welcomed everyone in attendance. Council Member Bigler gave the invocation and led the 43 
audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 44 
 45 
Mayor Harris announced that we had quite a momentous occasion the previous Thursday afternoon.  46 
Senator Hatch was here in the City presenting service awards to members of the Kiwanis Club and the 47 
Civic League.  We had a number of service awards that totaled up into the thousands of hours of 48 
volunteer work. We appreciate Senator Hatch taking his time to be here to present those awards. We 49 
appreciate all of those who received these Presidential Service Awards; they are available to citizens in 50 
our community.  The City has the authority to administer those on behalf of the President of the United 51 
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States. If you know of folks who have a lot of service hours let us know and we can arrange to have them 52 
recognized.  53 
 54 
CONSENT AGENDA 55 
 56 
1. Consideration to approve minutes of the March 22, 2011 City Council meeting. 57 
2.  Consideration to approve minutes of the March 25, 2011 City Council Budget Retreat meeting. 58 
3.  Consideration and/or action to approve business licenses. 59 
4.  Set Public Hearing to receive comments regarding the tentative budget for fiscal year 2011-2012. 60 
5.  Set Public Hearing to receive comments regarding borrowing money from the Enterprise Fund to 61 

purchase property. 62 
 63 
Annette Spendlove, City Recorder, stated that as part of the tentative budget we need to include the RDA 64 
budget and those public hearings need to be set for May 10, 2011.  65 
 66 
Council Member Flamm moved to approve the consent agenda with the addition of the RDA 67 
budget as Annette Spendlove mentioned.  Council Member Turner  seconded the motion. 68 
 69 
Council Member Bigler asked regarding items 4 and 5 whether we should talk about that first.  What if 70 
with the amended budget, we are still not clear on a few things?  Annette Spendlove said that Utah State 71 
Code requires that we adopt a tentative budget at the first meeting in May and we need to have a public 72 
hearing to do that so they both need to be done the same night.  Council Member Bigler asked what 73 
happens if the Council is not set on the budget.  Annette Spendlove replied they would bring that up at the 74 
May 10, 2011 meeting.   75 
 76 
Voting on the motion: 77 
Council Member Flamm yes 78 
Council Member Bigler yes 79 
Council Member Turner yes 80 
 81 
Motion passed. 82 
 83 
PUBLIC COMMENTS.  84 
 85 
Mayor Harris stated that those in attendance need to wait until the public hearings to make comments 86 
regarding those items but if there are other comments the public is welcome to make those now.  87 
 88 
Chukwuma Uzoh, 2421 N 400 E Unit A6, said he represents the Sunbrook Condominiums. He said he is 89 
here regarding previous discussion by the Council on what constitutes a unit. He said this measure creates 90 
a problem for his association which is a mixture of single meter units and shared meter units.  They donôt 91 
have a problem with the fee itself; the problem is that the meters on the shared meters are not being 92 
provided the same services that the individual meters are.  He asked the City to review that. He said he 93 
sent some emails to the City Recorder and City Manager asking that the bills be split up but was told that 94 
the City canôt do that.   95 
 96 
Joel Grasmeyer, 2220 Fruitland Dr., thanked the City Council and citizens for their work on the chicken 97 
ordinance.  He said the proposed ordinance reaches a compromise and he encouraged that the City 98 
Council to vote to adopt it tonight.  99 
 100 
Megan Hardy, Youth City Council (YCC) Mayor, said the YCC wants to thank the City for their support.  101 
The YCC does a lot in the City. They have done the 4

th
 of July, a dance, a turkey drop, the Santa house 102 
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and the day at the legislature.  She expressed thanks from the YCC members to the Council for letting 103 
them go to the Utah State Leadership conference each year. Council Member Bigler thanked the members 104 
of the YCC and stated that they do good work.  105 
 106 
Stanley Kippen, 629 E 2600 N, said he has been down to the City several times about an improvement 107 
district bill that he has been paying for several years.  He said the previous Mayor, Gary Harrop, said he 108 
would help them get this bill paid down and stop charging interest on the bill if they put it on their utility 109 
bill.  They did that and have been paying on it and paying on it and the principal isnôt dropping.  He said 110 
all of it has been charged as interest. He said he asked at the time this was passed what the interest would 111 
be and he was told not more than 2%.  His bill states 5.5% interest, which keeps compiling.  The principal 112 
doesnôt go down but the interest gets paid.  He said he approached the City several times this month to 113 
come up with some way to pay this off.  He said he has been referred to the City Attorneyôs office.  Why 114 
does it have to go that far?  He said the City told us at the meeting that it would be 1.5% to 2% interest 115 
but he is being charged 5.5% on his utility bill. If he doesnôt get this paid his utilities get shut off and he 116 
gets a warning and an extra $10 gets added on top.  He said he asked the City to come to a settlement and 117 
he gets turned away.  It is stressful; he hasnôt had a job in over a year.  He said he doesnôt know why itôs 118 
so difficult to take the money theyôve paid and take the 1.5% interest and come up with a settlement.  He 119 
said he wants this off his books and off the cityôs; he wants it done.  He said this hasnôt been much of an 120 
improvement; the damage the City did to his yard is extensive and they really didnôt fix it.  Before the 121 
improvement he had a nice sloping yard that he could mow.  He said he is trying to do simple business. 122 
Why canôt it be done already?  Why does he have to come to a City meeting and cry about it?  He said he 123 
has paid more than it cost the City.  Mayor Harris said staff is working on it and will get back to him.  124 
Council Member Bigler asked that the research on this be passed on to the City Council members.  He 125 
said he would like to know where this goes. Mayor Harris said the City Council is always privy to that 126 
information.  127 
 128 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION REGARDING A WAT ER WEEK PROCLAMATION . 129 
 130 
Mayor Harris read the proclamation which is on file.  131 
 132 
PUBLIC HEARING TO RE CEIVE COMMENTS REGAR DING AMENDMENTS TO  133 
SECTIONS 11-2-1, DEFINITIONS; 11-7A-4, 11-7B-4, 11-7F-4, 11-7G-4, 11-7H-4 AND 11-7J-4,  134 
RESIDENTIAL ZONES; 1 1-9-8, HILLSIDE PROTECTI ON ZONES AND 11-10-6,  135 
REGULATIONS APPLICABL E TO ALL ZONES, AS THEY RELATE TO ACCESS ORY  136 
BUILDINGS.  137 
 138 
Craig Barker, Community Development Director, said this is one of four public hearings scheduled for  139 
tonight.  This comes from the Planning Commission working diligently on issues of concern to the City  140 
Council and citizens.  There have been some issues on some properties with these tall accessory buildings  141 
on lots with main dwellings of a lesser height.  We have defined what a large accessory building is and  142 
are amending the definition of that.  Most of us have a shed where we put mowers or a detached garage  143 
where we park our automobiles, those are accessory buildings.  Any building of 600 sq. ft. of larger meets  144 
the definition of a large accessory building.  We also talk about height in these sections and there are  145 
some discrepancies there.  We allow a maximum coverage of the rear yard by accessory buildings.  This  146 
proposal would allow accessory buildings up to 15 ft. and 600 sq. ft. to be 3 ft. from property line; with  147 
different setbacks requirements as the buildings get larger.  148 
 149 
Mayor Harris opened the public hearing 6:07pm. 150 
 151 
Stanley Kippen, 629 E 2600 N, said this proposal seems a little bit over the top since we live in a place  152 
where we can have barns.  He was thinking of a large building in his own yard that would be higher than  153 
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the proposed height.  He doesnôt see what it would hurt to have a large shop on his property.  He said he  154 
is an inventor and he needs more space for his inventions; right now he is working on solar power.  There  155 
needs to be room to include height for solar energy collection.   156 
 157 
Aaron Christensen, 2428 Barker Pkwy, said if you look at the bottom of 700 E there is a prime example  158 
of why we need this type of ordinance.  There is a person in that neighborhood with a building that is an  159 
eyesore and he wishes it had never been built.  His understanding is that as the law stands they are within  160 
their rights to have it.  He encouraged the City Council to look seriously at this.  161 
 162 
Melanie Barker, 2524 Barker Pkwy, said we live in a beautiful community; we donôt want it to look  163 
commercial and it is starting to. 164 
 165 
Stanley Kippen, 629 E 2600 N, said he lives straight across from the LDS 5

th
 ward and that building  166 

exceeds that height.  He stated you have to consider that if a church can build in the middle of a  167 
residential area and the building is that tall, the residents have the right to build higher to have a view over  168 
that building.  169 
 170 
Council Member Bigler moved to close the public hearing.  Council Member Turner  seconded. 171 
 172 
Voting on the motion:  173 
Council Member Bigler  yes 174 
Council Member Turner yes 175 
Council Member Flamm yes 176 
 177 
Motion passed.  178 
 179 
The public hearing closed at 6:13pm. 180 
 181 
PUBLIC HEARING TO RE CEIVE COMMENTS REGAR DING AN AMENDMENT TO   182 
SECTION 11-10-27, SITE PLAN APPROVAL.  183 
 184 
Craig Barker said this proposal dovetails in with another public hearing later tonight.  The Planning  185 
Commission has been working very diligently on this for the last year and as they went through the  186 
signage section there is a requirement about site plans.  Our ordinance says when we have commercial  187 
development we require the developer to come in with a site plan.  That site plan does not include a plan  188 
of the signs.  Normally what happens is we have a development and right before they open they will come  189 
in with a sign that they want to use to advertise their business.  When the Economic Development  190 
Committee (EDC) adopted standards for new signs they also said that any signs should be coordinated  191 
with the buildings; the same rock or brick should be used, the supporting structure should appear as if it is  192 
part of the overall site development.  He explained that Section B states that the site plan shall include a  193 
comprehensive sign plan in accordance to section 11-22-5 of this title. 194 
 195 
Council Member Bigler said he was trying to figure out if this is different than number 11 on the agenda.   196 
Craig Barker said this is saying that we want to see the sign plan and site plan together.   197 
 198 
Mayor Harris said whether the City Council adopts the proposed sign changes, this will still apply to the  199 
sign ordinance.  200 
 201 
Mayor Harris opened the public hearing 6:18pm. 202 
There were no public comments. 203 
 204 
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Council Member Flamm moved to close the public hearing.  Council Member Bigler seconded. 205 
 206 
Voting on the motion:  207 
Council Member Turner yes 208 
Council Member Flamm yes 209 
Council Member Bigler yes 210 
 211 
Motion passed. 212 
 213 
Public hearing closed 6:13pm. 214 
 215 
PUBLIC HEARING TO RECEI VE COMMENTS REGARDIN G AN AMENDMENT TO  216 
SECTION 11-16-1, HOME OCCUPATIONS. 217 
 218 
Craig Barker said this proposal is in response to some citizen concern and City Council comments in  219 
regard to home occupation regulation.  This regulation has been in place for many years with no changes.   220 
It was felt that there should be some updates.  He reviewed the existing conditions for a home occupation  221 
and the proposed changes recommended by the Planning Commission.  The proposed changes affect  222 
items D, E, F, G and N.  223 
 224 
Council Member Bigler asked about the limit of five vehicular trips, should that be an even number?   225 
Should it read six vehicular trips or five round trips?  Craig Barker said he sees his point.  Mayor Harris  226 
agreed that it should be changed to round trips or six vehicular trips. 227 
 228 
Council Member Flamm asked whether individuals with businesses that do not meet this would be  229 
grandfathered with the proposed change in the ordinance?  Craig Barker said that is typically how it  230 
works, once the use lapses for a year or more they would lose the right. 231 
 232 
Council Member Turner asked whether all conditional use permits need to be renewed annually.  Craig  233 
Barker said the zoning ordinance requires annual renewals only on certain types.    234 
 235 
Debbie Cardenas asked whether item N should read buyer instead of seller.  Craig Barker stated that is an  236 
error and needs to be changed to seller; that will be corrected.  237 
 238 
Council Member Bigler said he is unclear on this.  He said this type of home business already falls under  239 
a Conditional Use Permit.  He is unsure what we are adding here.  Craig Barker said we are just trying to  240 
clarify.  Mayor Harris said this gives the Planning Commission more discretion to add conditions.  Craig  241 
Barker said that is correct.  This change requires the applicant to propose mitigation.  Council Member  242 
Bigler said he would like to see more specifics before he would vote for this.  He said we need to take it  243 
case by case to ensure a level playing field.  He asked about Tom Baguleyôs Conditional Use Permit.   244 
Craig Barker stated that the Building Official went by and looked at the things that were stipulated.  The  245 
Planning Commission has approved it for the next year. 246 
 247 
Council Member Turner said the public hearing we had on accessory buildings said that no home  248 
occupations could be run out of a detached garage.  He said there was another issue a few years ago.   249 
Craig said that is correct; you canôt build another accessory building and put a home occupation in it.  250 
 251 
Council Member Bigler said he is ok with the clarification as long as he is assured that we are not going  252 
to come back on these people.  Craig Barker said Council Member Flamm touched on that and those  253 
things would be grandfathered. 254 
 255 
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Mayor Harris opened the public hearing at 6:36pm. 256 
 257 
Dale Swenson, 3593 N 575 E, said he has some concerns he would like to share.  One of the slogans of  258 
North Ogden City is ñMaking Life Betterò.  There are some things that occurred in North Ogden City  259 
lately that have not made his life better.  He asked the City Council to imagine a home occupation box.   260 
That box seems innocuous sitting there.  There have been some provisions made under the home  261 
occupation that have allowed an auto shop and machine shop to go into residential neighborhoods.  Every  262 
one of the immediate neighbors objected to that right from the beginning. That box has become a  263 
Pandoraôs Box.  You see all sorts of undesirable things in there.  Neighbors can hear the noise on the  264 
porches and in their homes.  He said Mr. Bigler wants to level the playing field.  He asked are we going to  265 
have auto shops in all the neighborhoods?  I hope not!  He said he appreciates what the City Council 266 
 members do but they have done some things recently that he has been very concerned about. 267 
 268 
Stanley Kippen, 629 E 2600 N, said this is very interesting and he has learned a lot.  He said there are  269 
good things inside Pandoraôs Box, like tax revenue.  He said people need to be able to make a living and  270 
it shouldnôt be mandated by the City.  He said not everyone has the money to go out and buy a huge  271 
building and pay taxes on it.  He created a toy airplane in his house in Ogden. He made a lot of money 272 
with that product.  Somewhere, someone has to start something.  Like Edisoné did his neighbors get  273 
mad because his lights were on.  Mr. Kippen said that Mr. Swenson commented on a little noise from the  274 
neighbor.  Mr. Kippen said 2600 N has moved 10 ft. closer to his house.  Everything rumbled when trucks 275 
and busses go down that road.  Everybody that lives in the City has to remember that cities grow.  They  276 
get closer and denser.  There has to be a little give and take with the neighbors. We are in a difficult time  277 
right now.  278 
 279 
Royce Richards, 554 E 3575 N, said the thing that disturbed him the most about the ordinance is the  280 
shifting of the burden from the Planning Commission to the applicant.  He said he feels that is the purpose  281 
of having a Planning Commission who can evaluate what the application is.  Shifting the burden seems to  282 
him to be contrary to the whole purpose.  To shift that seems to be a bigger detriment than it benefits the  283 
City by passing that ordinance.  284 
 285 
Chuck Crippen, 3576 N 575 E, read from a document which he distributed to the members of the City  286 
Council and staff, which will become part of these minutes as Attachment A.   287 
 288 
Loren Baguley said the current process has been fair.  It has been something that the Planning 289 
Commission can regulate.  She said changing this ordinance brings out a slippery slope. The precautions 290 
in place now do protect the neighborhood.  She stated if you have a broad spectrum of conditions that do 291 
not meet any specific little business and putting the burden on the person does not help the community at 292 
all.  It needs to be looked at on a case by case basis.  She believes that what we have now is workable.  If 293 
we keep changing it, we will change the character of our City.  These are tough times.  If we have the 294 
people with Home Occupations work with the City it can work.  She invited anyone from the City to 295 
come by their house to see their operation.   296 
 297 
Tom Baguley, 3590 N 575 E, owns an auto repair business in his garage.  He said the Planning 298 
Commission and City Council have both voted unanimously on his behalf.  He said there is a very small 299 
percentage of his neighbors that are against him.  He is concerned that we are even considering amending 300 
the ordinance and that the grandfather clause is something that he might not be able to use.  He said if we 301 
change the ordinance the faux businesses without a license working from their homes would end up going 302 
right to the house.  He feels that the garage is a better place for these types of things rather than in the 303 
home where we are raising our families.  He said he appreciates everything that the City Council and 304 
Planning Commission have done for him and all that they do. 305 
 306 
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Gwen Lee, 582 E 3550 N, said she appreciates the City Council and staff.  She said she sent some 307 
comments some time ago that were to be distributed to the City Council.  She said, regarding garages 308 
being a safe place to use chemicals; it is not a safe thing.  We are told not to idle our cars in the garage 309 
because of the fumes.  Everything is not ok just because it is in the garage.  She feels that we need to be 310 
really careful about these things.  She said the point of zoning is to delegate certain parts of the city for 311 
certain types of uses.  Commercial vs. residential.  She said she doesnôt want to live in a bedroom 312 
community with an auto shop or machinist.  It doesnôt belong there.  313 
 314 
Stanley Kippen said he has some ideas of his own that he finds quite pleasing to the community.  Suppose 315 
gardens were encouraged and more people grew their own food at home. He suggested that land used for 316 
growing food be tax deductible.  It could make it look nice.  He lives on a really busy street and as far as 317 
business goes, every day thousands of businesses go by spewing fumes and toxins.  What if there were 318 
some regulations to close a street once a week.  Cars seem to own our world and they are really not that 319 
clean.  It might encourage people to ride their bike.  It would be nice if there was something that the City 320 
could do to encourage growth in our community.  321 
 322 
Scott Wilding, 3602 N 225 E, said he grew up in Brigham City and his Dad had a shop with 323 
woodworking tools.  He learned a lot and was able to build a skill set.  It was how he landed his first job. 324 
It wasnôt a home business, just a hobby as his Dad was a doctor.  There are a lot of good things that come 325 
from home.  He said he doesnôt see the difference between having something in his house vs. his garage.  326 
If there are noise issues, there should be a maximum decibel level.  He is not seeing the distinction 327 
between something in the garage or in the home.   328 
 329 
Dave Hulme, 513 E 1700 N, said for the record, he is the current chair of the Planning Commission.  He 330 
said he wanted to clarify his thinking.  It was not his intention to create something that is really different 331 
from what we currently have.  We already have something in place for the Planning Commission to 332 
decide what the mitigating factors will be.  We already have a place for the applicant to make suggestions.  333 
We just want to put it out there so the applicant knows going in that they will need to have answers to 334 
these types of questions.  He doesnôt see this as a strengthening of the regulation.  As we were going 335 
through this the questions came up about selling candles.  We wanted to include the answers in the 336 
regulation to clarify those questions.  He said he couldnôt see as he looked at this how it would drastically 337 
change anything.  338 
 339 
Council Member Flamm moved to close the public hearing.  Council Member Turner  seconded.  340 
 341 
Voting on the motion: 342 
Council Member Flamm yes 343 
Council Member Bigler yes 344 
Council Member Turner yes 345 
 346 
The public hearing closed 7:24pm. 347 
 348 
PUBLIC HEARING TO RE CEIVE COMMENTS R EGARDING AN AMENDMEN T TO 349 
SECTION 11-22-7, SIGNS PERMITTED FOR NONRESIDENTIAL US ES IN SPECIFIC 350 
DISTRICTS. 351 
 352 
Craig Barker said this is a really important amendment to Cityôs sign regulations and this was proposed 353 
by the EDC.  We currently only allow one type of sign regardless of the type of business; that is the 354 
monument sign.  We allow them up to a maximum height of 8 ft. and a maximum total size of 32 sq. ft.  355 
They are also allowed to have up to 50% additional signage in the form of an electronic reader board.  356 
This proposal would allow monument signs and low-profile signs as permitted uses and double pole 357 
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signs, monolith signs and unique signs as conditional uses.  He reviewed the specifics of the proposal 358 
which is on file.  359 
 360 
Council Member Turner asked where it addresses signs on corners.  Craig Barker said that is in the sign 361 
code not this particular ordinance. 362 
 363 
Council Member Bigler asked where the theater sign fits into this.  Craig Barker said the Entertainment 364 
Overlay Zone (EOZ) is coming to the City Council for a public hearing.  The recommendation is a 365 
maximum of 180 sq. ft.  Council Member Bigler said this sounds fantastic.  He said regarding the 366 
landscaping requirements that they seem to be getting too specific. Craig Barker said that is already in the 367 
sign ordinance.  Council Member Bigler asked what if they want to just have grass.  Craig Barker said the 368 
intent is to not have turf grass; the intent is to have decorative plant areas beneath the signs.   369 
 370 
Mayor Harris opened the public hearing at 7:50pm. 371 
 372 
Ben Gerrittsen, 683 E 2650 N, said when he was helping Brent Taylor knock on doors they got a lot of 373 
feedback from people wanting this type of ordinance to come around.  He said he remembers talking with 374 
a handful of people who were all for this ordinance being modified.  375 
 376 
Council Member Turner  moved to close the public hearing. Council Member Bigler seconded the 377 
motion.  378 
 379 
Voting on the motion: 380 
Council Member Flamm yes 381 
Council Member Bigler yes 382 
Council Member Turner yes 383 
 384 
Motion passed. 385 
 386 
The public hearing closed at 7:52pm. 387 
 388 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO AMEND AN ORDINANCE TO DISSOLVE THE BOARD  389 
OF ADJUSTMENT A ND GIVE APPEAL AUTHO RITY TO THE A DMINISTRATIVE LAW  390 
JUDGE. 391 
 392 
Dave Carlson, City Attorney, said there is no proposed ordinance as of tonight.  He has begun working on 393 
an ordinance that would eliminate the Board of Adjustment and give that authority to the Administrative  394 
Law Judge.  He explained that in a City this size the Board of Adjustment doesnôt have a lot to do.  They  395 
may meet  twice a year to hear applications for variances. Their jurisdiction is variances and appeals of 396 
an interpretation of a zoning ordinance.  It revolves entirely around interpreting the law.  It is hard to keep 397 
a Board of Adjustment staffed and trained because they donôt meet very frequently.  They tend to not 398 
exercise the kind of impartiality that they should.  LUDMA gave cities the option to eliminate the Board 399 
of Adjustment.  Pat Lambert, the Administrative Law Judge, is very well suited to interpret the law.  He is 400 
impartial and independent which is a big improvement over the Board of Adjustment. The proposal will 401 
come to the City Council soon.   402 
 403 
Council Member Turner asked when the Administrative Law Judge is doing this work will there be an  404 
additional cost to the City?  Dave Carlson said he doesnôt think so.  Mayor Harris said the Judge is here  405 
regardless and is paid a salary.  He would take this on as part of his regular duties.  Dave Carlson said he  406 
has already taken on the duties of the Administrative Law Judge and this is part of those duties.  Council  407 
Member Turner said he would like the ordinance written so that it is clear that it does not cost us any  408 
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more money.  409 
 410 
Annette Spendlove, City Recorder, stated that the members of the Board of Adjustment are currently paid  411 
each time they meet and if this is passed the City will not be spending that money. 412 
 413 
Mayor Harris said the point is that this is a much more efficient method of dealing with these things.  414 
 415 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO ADOPT AN ORD INANCE WHICH W OULD ALLOW  416 
BACK YARD CHICKENS I N ALL SINGLE -FAMILY RESIDENTIAL Z ONES. 417 
 418 
Craig Barker said the City Council has discussed this and made some clarifications so staff went back  419 
and made those.  One item has been added on the second page that has been drawn up showing how many  420 
chickens you can have depending on your zone and lot size.  He reviewed the proposal which is on file.   421 
Annette Spendlove stated that the correct proposal was given to each City Council member separately  422 
from the packet.   423 
 424 
Council Member Flamm moved to approve Ordinance 2011-06 which would allow backyard 425 
chickens in all single-family residential zones. Council Member Bigler seconded the motion.  426 
 427 
Voting on the motion: 428 
Council Member Flamm yes 429 
Council Member Bigler yes 430 
Council Member Turner yes 431 
 432 
Motion passed. 433 
 434 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO APPROVE A RE QUEST FOR VARIANCE F ROM THE 435 
CITYôS NOISE ORDINANCE. 436 
 437 
Annette Spendlove stated that the Wildeôs have come in previous years for this same variance.  They 438 
harvest hay on their property each year and because of the time of day that they need to do that they come 439 
in for this variance each year.  They are requesting a variance to the Cityôs noise ordinance.   440 
 441 
Mayor Harris said for the past several years we have granted this variance for them to harvest their hay. 442 
 443 
Council Member Flamm moved to approve the request for variance for the Wildeôs as has been 444 
done previously. Council Member Turner  seconded the motion. 445 
Voting on the motion: 446 
Council Member Flamm yes 447 
Council Member Bigler yes 448 
Council Member Turner  yes 449 
 450 
Motion passed. 451 
 452 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION  REGARDING THE FY 2011-2012 BUDGET. 453 
 454 
Debbie Cardenas, Finance Director, said the budget retreat was held on March 22, 2011.  Staff brought to 455 
the Council a 6.5% General Fund balance at that time.  Staff met afterward to discuss additional cuts.  She 456 
reviewed the approved and proposed cuts which are on file as well as an email that was sent to the City 457 
Council Members which is on file as Attachment B.   458 
 459 
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Council Member Flamm said he is concerned about staff sneaking in the 4/10 work week.  He doesnôt 460 
feel that is serving the community well and he doesnôt think we will see that savings.  He said he thinks 461 
there would be more overtime.  He would like to see that pulled out because he is not convinced that 462 
amount of money is saved.  He said he thinks the public will be frustrated by the Cityôs offices being 463 
closed.   Debbie Cardenas said it wasnôt our intent to sneak it in; these are just proposals.  This would 464 
bring the General Fund balance up to 8.3%.  Our intent is to try to increase the service that we could 465 
provide to the citizens.  Right now they are not able to take care of business early in the morning as we 466 
open at 9am.  She said she feels we could realize about a 20% savings and the numbers she gave the City 467 
Council were conservative at only 10%.  She said until we try it there is no way to know what the savings 468 
would be.   469 
 470 
Council Member Bigler asked if we are open 40 hours either way how do we save on utilities.  Debbie 471 
Cardenas said itôs based on a two year history of what our utilities and fuel are.  We have startup costs on 472 
the big equipment that run idle and we estimate three hours on startup time. 473 
 474 
Mayor Harris said the State has been on this schedule for three years now.  Legislation was brought up 475 
this year to go back to a five day workweek and that did not pass.  Some of the largest cities in the state 476 
are doing a 4/10 workweek.  Our Fridays are much, much slower than the other four days as well. 477 
 478 
Debbie Cardenas said that while we donôt open until 9am we have staff here at 7:30am every day.  Mayor 479 
Harris said these are proposals; staff is trying to increase that General Fund balance. We presented a 480 
balanced budget at the retreat and we were just over the required 5% minimum.  We like to have it up to 481 
10% and these are just ideas that we feel we can work toward.  There is nothing magic about that 10%.  482 
He said MUDCO, as it is listed on the memo, should be MUTCD which relates to our sign safety and 483 
reflectivity.   484 
 485 
Council Member Bigler said he would like to second what Council Member Flamm said about the four 486 
day workweek unless it can be clearly proven with the numbers that it is substantially helping taxpayers 487 
by saving so much money that it is worth it.  He said he would need to see that in writing with plusses and 488 
minuses.  He also mentioned that there are four holidays a year that are always on a Monday.  He said as a 489 
resident he would like to have the option of calling on a Friday unless Staff can prove there is substantial 490 
savings.  Council Member Flamm said he thinks we should still look at it.  Mayor Harris said the State 491 
required a number of their agencies to stay open on Fridays.  Mayor Harris said there are advantages both 492 
ways but we are not going to know until we try it.   493 
 494 
Debbie Cardenas said the City Council had some issues with certain things in the past and we planned to 495 
look at that.   496 
Council Member Bigler said as far as Recreation goes most of these things weôre doing, weôre doing 497 
pretty well.  He mentioned that while football is the biggest intake of money it is also the greatest 498 
expense.  He asked can we charge more for non-residents.  Should they pay a little bit more?  There are 499 
going to be Dads that want their kids to play football and they will pay the fee.  Regarding the Senior 500 
Center, he said he was glad to see the fee lowered but asked is there anything that gives a bigger 501 
timeframe that would allow for a wedding reception?  Have we had anything in the past that would allow 502 
a wedding party to rent from a Friday afternoon until Saturday evening?  How do the families do that?  503 
Dave Nordquist, Community Services Director, said the window for us to use the center is pretty small.  504 
There are a lot of activities over there for the seniors.  We are not having the kind of rentals that we have 505 
in the past.  He strongly recommends that we go back to what we were doing before.  The reason we 506 
changed is that we were starting to have problems with activities on Saturdays.  He said he would be glad 507 
to look at the fee structure for a longer window.   508 
 509 
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Council Member Bigler said he asked about medical insurance coverage and what the cost difference 510 
would be if the City paid 80% or 70% instead of the 90% that is currently paid.  He said that paying 80% 511 
would save over $50,000 a year and paying 70% would save the City over $100,000 a year.  He said he 512 
knows there are probably people in here that donôt want to hear this but most business owners donôt pay 513 
that.  It is costing residents over $50,000 a year to go from 80% to 90%.  He said his personally is at 70% 514 
and they deal with it. He thinks that would be fair.  Itôs easy when it is taxpayersô money but if this were 515 
your business would you pay that?  Most business owners donôt. Debbie Cardenas said that would be a 516 
10% saving to the City but almost a 100% cost increase to the employee.  She said the same employees 517 
are going to be absorbing a 3.5% increase in the health insurance premiums and are not getting any wage 518 
increases.  Council Member Bigler said he hears that but the average resident of North Ogden is not 519 
getting this kind of benefit.  He thinks this is something that would be very fair. Annette Spendlove said 520 
that our staffôs wages have never been what other cities wages are and we have been able to keep good 521 
staff because of our benefits.  Our benefits are pretty much in line with what other municipalities pay but 522 
our wages arenôt. Thatôs how weôve been able to keep the good people that we have.  Council Member 523 
Bigler agreed that we have excellent staff.   He said, regarding what we pay, that the wages for public 524 
employees are all public information.  He said that any resident can take a look at that; look at us and 525 
other cities and compare. He said he has looked at a lot of other cities and he thinks we are very close to 526 
other cities of our size and makeup.  He said he knows a lot of men, including two engineers that live by 527 
him, and an attorney that lost their jobs and they worked for the same company for over 20 years; they are 528 
great people and educated.  He said he knows people who would jump at the chance to make $45,000 a 529 
year. He said that is why government is so broke now.  Everywhere they are in trouble because they donôt 530 
do things like the private sector because itôs not their money. It is easy to divvy it out.  He said from what 531 
he has seen with the salaries, it is public for anybody to see that we are comparable with the salaries of 532 
other cities.  Debbie Cardenas said operations in the public sector are different from operations in the 533 
private sector.  She said looking at a finance person in the private sector vs. a finance person in the private 534 
sector; you will not get the same level of experience.  You have to look at the job description from one 535 
city to another and you have to make sure they are comparable. There are a lot more factors to take into 536 
account and that is something we are planning to do throughout this year. Council Member Bigler said 537 
that most cities with this many residents are more complicated in a way because they have a lot more 538 
businesses and so there are other factors.  He agreed that we should do a salary survey and include the 539 
entire benefit package but that we donôt have staff do it.  He said we should have an outside source should 540 
do it. To have staff monitor their own benefit package loses a little bit of legitimacy to residents.  Debbie 541 
Cardenas said staff agrees 100% with that.   542 
 543 
Council Member Flamm said a few years ago it seems that the amount the city paid was less.  The 544 
employees chose to have more insurance paid than getting a raise.  He said this is the same thing as 545 
getting their wages cut.  They should have some input there. Council Member Bigler said thatôs fine but 546 
this is ongoing every year. His bottom line is that our city employees are not alone in that. He said he 547 
knows a lot of people whose employers came to them and said they can take a pay cut or not have a job.  548 
Thatôs just the way things are.  He said he thought that was a logical thing to look at the whole benefit 549 
package.  He feels that 90% is more than fair.   550 
 551 
Council Member Turner said he appreciated Council Member Bigler pointing out these ideas. He is 552 
against decreasing the benefit package.  He said you cannot run the government as a private sector.  The 553 
company he works for did increase the benefits and they did that to maintain good people.  Because of 554 
that increase they cut out raises.  This is a company of 600 people. He said because of that they have a 555 
club for people who have worked there for five years or more and that club is 480 strong.  He said before 556 
we look at cutting benefits we need to look at what it would cost to train people to fill those positions.  He 557 
thinks it is about $5,000 to $6,000 to train someone new.  He said he appreciates that we got a look at 558 
everything but he would not be in favor of that.  559 
 560 
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Mayor Harris said we will take this into account.  There will be some options presented at the meeting on 561 
May 10

th
.  The City Council will have a chance to study those and will need to vote on them just like we 562 

did during the retreat.  We have a balanced budget; all we are looking at doing is increasing the rainy day 563 
fund.  564 
 565 
Council Member Bigler said that last year the City Council voted to have the pageants and then we got an 566 
email that staff cancelled that.  He said he sent an email stating that we should make it clear to the 567 
directors and everyone that it was not a Council decision.  He said if the City Council has to vote to fund 568 
something it seems logical to him that the City Council would have to vote to take it away.  It was out 569 
around town and in the paper that the Council cancelled it.  He said after 13 people had signed up and 570 
some had bought stuff itôs kind of like this was done by staff in private but blamed on the City Council.  571 
He added that the Council didnôt have a say in it; it was already cancelled. Debbie Cardenas said she 572 
doesnôt know where people would have gotten the idea that the Council cancelled it.  The Council didnôt 573 
put it in the budget for next year.  Council Member Bigler said that it was not in the budget that staff 574 
presented.  Staff didnôt put it in the budget; Council didnôt vote to take it out. Debbie Cardenas said that 575 
the Council didnôt put it back in the budget like they did with Cherry Days.  Council Member Bigler said 576 
he hopes we do things more open in the Council meetings because in the same email about the pageant it 577 
also said that Staff took away the $10,000 for Cherry Days that Council put in there.  Debbie Cardenas 578 
said it was taken out of the budget because it was going to be funded with donations rather than the City 579 
paying for it. Mayor Harris said this is just a proposal and cancelling the pageants was an administrative 580 
decision that he made.  Council Member Bigler said he is one who voted against that from public funds 581 
for last year.  If a decision is made by Administration or Staff it needs to be made clear to the Directors 582 
and those committees exactly what took place so there are not rumors going around.  He proposed that it 583 
be sent in an email but that didnôt get done. He said he guesses that he hears it more than others because 584 
of the profession he is in.  He said in the future if the Council votes to do something logic would be that 585 
the Council would have to vote to undo it.  Debbie Cardenas said the policy states the Council looks at a 586 
budget and adopts the overall budget once itôs adopted the department heads do have the option to make 587 
changes within the department and it is not required to come back to the Council. Council Member Bigler 588 
asked if the Council votes for a program Staff can cancel it.  Debbie Cardenas replied, legally yes, within 589 
that department.  Mayor Harris said that is correct as long as it isnôt more money.  Debbie Cardenas said 590 
she believes she quoted the State Code on that in an email she sent back to Council Member Bigler.   591 
Mayor Harris restated that it was an administrative decision and he made it.  Council Member Bigler said 592 
as long as people know that, weôre ok.  593 
 594 
Mayor Harris said we will go forward at the next meeting with some options.   595 
 596 
PUBLIC/COUNCIL COMME NTS 597 
 598 
Dale Swenson, 3593 N 575 E, said regarding the four day workweek, the reason that the legislature 599 
brought up going back to a five day workweek is because the savings was tens of thousands of dollars less 600 
than they anticipated.  601 
 602 
Charles Crippen, 3576 N 575 E, said there were some statistics stated today in regard to the home 603 
occupation code that are not accurate.  He said he personally took a poll this last weekend of the 604 
immediate neighbors to the Baguleyôs and the statement was that they canôt believe what the City had 605 
done.  His numbers are such that 100% of the people are against it.  He referred to the document that he 606 
presented earlier, which is on file.  He said that in this instance some of the neighbors were brave enough 607 
to face the ridicule and that is the only reason any mitigation was required.  His concern going forward is 608 
how many more times the residents are going to be put through this kind of thing.  609 
 610 
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Council Member Turner reminded everyone that this is an election year.  He said he has a friend who is a 611 
Pleasant View Police Officer and he said that since Ogden City has the injunction on the Trece gang it is 612 
daily that they are running them out of Pleasant View now.  He wondered if North Ogden City has seen 613 
an increase in gangs.  He said staff has done a fantastic job here on the budget and added that it has been a 614 
tough year.   615 
 616 
Council Member Bigler said regarding the ordinance on the home businesses, he thinks this was taken 617 
before the Planning Commission and it was voted unanimously by the Planning Commission that this 618 
business was within the law.  A citizen appealed it and the City Council disagreed with him.  The Council 619 
was instructed that this is not about opinions, it is about the law.  He said he took that to heart and the 620 
City Council voted unanimously as the Appeals Board to allow it.  The business owner went through the 621 
effort and expense to do everything the City asked him to do.  Six months later he is still being harassed.  622 
The business is legal and for him thatôs the bottom line. He said he hopes the neighborhood can get along 623 
and that the Baguleysô are not harassed anymore. 624 
 625 
Council Member Flamm said one comment has been that we need to be more business friendly and 626 
increase the tax base.  He thinks the new sign ordinance is great.  He particularly likes the unique sign 627 
section.  It gives the Planning Commission the ability to look at some of those things. He complimented 628 
the Planning Commission and Economic Development Committee. 629 
 630 
Council Member Flamm moved to convene to the MBA.  Council Member Bigler seconded the 631 
motion. 632 
 633 
Voting on the motion: 634 
Council Member Flamm yes 635 
Council Member Bigler yes 636 
Council Member Turner yes 637 
 638 
Motion passed. 639 
 640 
The MBA convened at 9:13pm.  The City Council reconvened at 10:01pm. 641 
 642 
CONSIDERATION AND/OR A CTION TO ENTER INTO A CLOSED MEETING TO DI SCUSS  643 
THE PURCHASE, EXCHAN GE OR LEASE OF REAL PROPERTY TO BE HELD IN  644 
ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF UTAH CODE 52-4-204-5. 645 
 646 
Council Member Turner  moved to go into closed meeting.  Council Member Flamm seconded the  647 
motion.  648 
 649 
Voting on the motion: 650 
Council Member Flamm yes 651 
Council Member Bigler yes 652 
Council Member Turner yes 653 
 654 
Motion passed. 655 
 656 
The City Council convened in a closed meeting at 10:11pm. 657 
 658 
DISCUSSION AND/OR ACTION TO DIRECT STAFF  TO SELL CITY OWNED P ROPERTY. 659 
 660 
Staff was directed to pursue appraisals and secure first right of refusal. No votes were taken. 661 
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ADJOURNMENT . 662 
 663 
Council Member Bigler moved to adjourn.  Council Member Turner seconded the motion. 664 
 665 
Voting on the motion: 666 
Council Member Flamm yes 667 
Council Member Bigler yes 668 
Council Member Turner  yes 669 
 670 
Motion passed. 671 
 672 
The meeting adjourned at 10:37pm. 673 
 674 
 675 
 676 
_________________________________ 677 
Mayor Richard G. Harris  678 
 679 
 680 
 681 
_________________________________ 682 
S. Annette Spendlove, MMC 683 
City Recorder 684 
 685 
 686 
_________________________________ 687 
Date approved 688 
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